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Fairfield Glade Community Church 

Dear Friends in Christ, 
 

     John Muir, born in Dunbar, Scotland, was a 
farmer, inventor, sheepherder, naturalist, 
explorer, writer, and conservationist.  In 1849, 
when John was age 11, the Muir family 
emigrated to the United States. 
     When he was 29 years old, John Muir 
walked a thousand miles from Indianapolis to 
the Gulf of Mexico, which included walking 
through Tennessee. 
     While in Tennessee on September 12, 1867, 
John wrote the following in his journal: 
“Crossed a wide cool stream [the Emory 
River], a branch of the Clinch River.  There is 
nothing more eloquent in nature than a 
mountain stream, and this is the first I ever 
saw.  Its banks are luxuriously peopled with 
rare and lovely flowers and overarching trees, 
making one of nature’s coolest and most 
hospitable places.  Every tree, every flower, 
every ripple and eddy of this lovely stream 
seemed solemnly to feel the presence of the 
great Creator.  Lingered in this sanctuary a 
long time thanking the Lord with all my heart 
for his goodness and allowing me to enter and 
enjoy it.” 
     The Emory River that John Muir 
encountered on his walk, and described in his 
journal, is located only a one-hour drive from 
our church, just east of the Catoosa Wildlife 

Management Area. 
     Another John, John the Baptist, lived much 
of his life in the wilderness, and spent most of 
his ministry baptizing people outdoors in the 
Jordan River.  Jesus, as well, spent a great deal 
of his time in the wilderness --- 40 days in the 
desert, on the Sea of Galilee;  and he often 
went to a mountain top to pray. 
     The famous Protestant Reformer, Martin 
Luther, said “God writes the Gospel not in the 
Bible alone, but on the trees and flowers and 
clouds and stars.” 
     In most places where Lilly and I have lived 
previously, we either experienced summers 
that were long and hot, or winters that were 
long and cold.  I have spent more time 
outdoors while living in Tennessee than I ever 
have living anywhere else.  Lilly and I 
absolutely love the four seasons in the Glade!   
     And when I’m outdoors, I can’t help but 
soak in the sights and sounds of nature that 
cause me to feel engulfed by the loving 
presence of our magnificent Creator, much 
like John Muir did so many years ago. 
     Friends, I would like to encourage all of us 
at Community Church to soak in the beauty of 
nature, whether gardening, hiking, golfing, 

fishing, playing tennis, pickleball, going for a 
stroll in the neighborhood, boating, or simply 
sitting on a porch---let’s open our minds and 

hearts to hear and see God’s loving presence 
in the birds, lakes, mountains, trees, flowers, 
and rivers. 

 
Sincerely Yours in Christ, 
Pastor James 
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Faith Development 
 
     We are going to take a break from Faith 
Development after the Forgiveness ses-
sions.  We will pause for 4 weeks. 
     The next Faith Development will start 
May 15 and 19, concluding on June 5 and 9 
(four weeks).  Wednesday group meets at  
6:30 p.m. and Sunday group at 8:30 a.m.  
Meetings are either in the Library or Fellow-
ship Hall, depending on the size of the group. 
     The topic is "Glimpsing Resurrection: Can-
cer, Trauma, and Ministry."  That is the name 
of a book by Deanna A. Thompson published 
in 2018, which we will use as our guide (161 
pages).  The book is available at Amazon for 
$14.96 (paperback) and $9.99 (Kindle).  Used 
books are also available.  You can order this 
book on your own.  If you need church office 
assistance in ordering, please contact Pat or 
Laurie.   
     Deanna teaches religion at Hamline Uni-
versity in St. Paul, MN.  In 2008, she was di-
agnosed with stage-IV breast cancer at the age 
of 42. 

MEMORIAL DAY RECOGNITION 
FAIRFIELD GLADE COMMUNITY 

CHURCH 
521 SNEAD DRIVE 

FAIRFIELD GLADE, TENNESSEE 
Monday May 27, 2019 

 
 Memorial Day, originally called 
“Decoration Day”, is a day of remembrance for 
those who have died in the service of the United 
States of America.  Memorial Day was borne out of 
the Civil War and a desire to honor our dead.  It is 
truly an American Holiday. 
 The origins can be contributed to General 
John A Logan, who issued a proclamation on May 
5, 1868.   The proclamation called for “Decoration 
Day” to be observed annually and nationwide.  
General Logan was commander-in–chief of the 
Grand Army of the Republic, the veteran’s 
organization for Union Civil War veterans.  Logan 
adopted the Memorial Day practice begun in the 
Southern states 3 years earlier. 
 The original Memorial Date was May 30th, 
but was moved to the last Monday of May by 
Congress to create a three-day weekend.  The 
original date of May 30th was selected because 
there had not been a major battle on that day 
according to official records. 
 We will commemorate Memorial Day 
this year on Monday, May 27, 2019 with our 
Memorial Flag Ceremony.  To honor those men 
and women who have fought and died for your 
freedoms and liberties by serving in the Armed 
Forces of The United States of America.  We 
would like to encourage and invite members of 
our church to join us at 8 AM on Memorial Day, 
to raise the flags and at 4 PM to lower the flags.   
 As always the ceremony is pending the 
weather.  Dennis Flynn will be in charge of the 
ceremony and will make the call if the weather is 
not conducive. 
 
Submitted by Dennis Flynn 
*************************************** 
 

Way to go Angela! 
 
     Angela Anderson, our choir director, has 
been accepted to the Berlin Opera Academy 
this summer.  She will be absent June 11th 
through July 17th.  She has arranged for two 
guest directors from Tennessee Tech to fill in 
during her absence.   
     This is a study abroad program that coordi-
nates multiple full opera productions and al-
lows the student performers to work with pro-
fessionals and agents.  Angela will be playing 
the role of Marcellina in le Nozze di Figaro, or 
The Marriage of Figaro by W.A. Mozart.  She 
will also be preparing as an understudy for the 
role of countess Almaviva.  Angela will be ful-
ly immersed in German culture by living in 
Berlin for over a month preparing for this 
opera!  She hopes that it can bring opportuni-
ties for auditions or graduate school.   
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May 2019 
Birthdays  

Steven Thomas 05/01 

Karl Klein 05/03 

Tom Wilkinson 05/04 

James Burgett 05/05 

Dottie Wierer 05/05 

JoAnn Kukowski 05/06 

Eleanor Whiteside 05/08 

Joan Kennedy 05/09 

Bill Owen 05/09 

Richard Comshaw 05/10 

Sue Herrick 05/11 

Richard Rau 05/11 

Ron Cronwell 05/13 

Marilyn Greene 05/13 

Terry Clark 05/15 

Gracie Mangan 05/16 

Wanda Tucker 05/16 

Mary DeMeulenaere 05/21 

Alex Ebneth 05/21 

Ralph Seeh 05/23 

John Simms 05/23 

Jim Kukowski 05/24 

Lilly Janecek 05/26 

Betsy Clark 05/29 

Ronald Murphy 05/30 

Ed Broderick 05/31 

Arlene Fawcett 05/31 

  

Anniversaries  

Mary & Pete DeMeulenaere 05/07 

Mike & Nancy Nowacki 05/09 

Dale & Rosemary Gildemeister 05/16 

Joe & Dee McConnaughey 05/27 

Ed & Linda Gallagher 05/28 

Tom & Sheila Banik 05/29 

Alan & Nancy Joseph 05/31 

MARK YOUR CALENDARS -  
SAVE THE DATE 

LADIES DELIGHT    -     
SUNDAY, MAY 19th AT 11:30 AM 

  
The Men's Fellowship will again be honoring the 

ladies of the church with Ladies Delight on 
Sunday, May 19th, at 11:30 AM in Fellowship 
Hall.  All single ladies in the church are invited 
to be our guests.  Single men of the church are 
invited to attend this event at their expense.          
All church couples are encouraged to attend.   
 Sign up for this event will occur in the 
Fellowship Hall on the following Sundays: 
4/28, 5/5 and 5/12.  Single ladies do not pay but 
must make a reservation.  Checks should be 
made payable to the Men's Fellowship.  
 
Entertainment will be provided by our own choir 
director, Angela Anderson. She will sing a 
medley of songs. 
 
The Menu will consist of  chicken breast, 
vegetable medley, green beans, salad, and dessert. 
 
Cost is $15.00 per person. The Men’s Fellowship 
invites all of the ladies of the church.  

 
Submitted by Dennis Flynn 

  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Do you have a special family graduation 
happening this year?  If so, please let the 
office know and we will add your graduate 
to a list that will be in the June Messenger!  
 
Please let Pat or Laurie know no later than 
May 15th.     Thank you!  
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                                  FAIRFIELD GLADE HOSPICE AUXILIARY 
                                             2019 BUTTERFLY RELEASE 
 
The Fairfield Glade Hospice Auxiliary will present our 9th Annual Hospice Bene-
fit Celebration of Life Butterfly Release on Saturday, June 8, 2019, on the Court-
house Lawn in Crossville from 9:00-10:00 AM.  The program will be an uplifting 
and joyful experience remembering those we have loved and lost, including a 
reading of names we are celebrating, a butterfly blessing, special music, com-
memorative readings, and the release of the butterflies to mingle with the crowd 
and the flowering plants. 
     The donation for the butterflies is $20 for one name to be remembered or $100 for six different 
names to be remembered.  We encourage you to attend our event, bring a lawn chair and wear 
brightly colored clothing.  Those unable to attend may still reserve butterflies in the name of a fami-
ly member or friend and these will also be released.  Butterfly order forms are available on the bul-
letin board in the Fellowship Hall, or one can be e-mailed to you from Kay Moyer at 
kdm161@gmail.com .  The deadline for ordering butterflies is May 24, 2019. 
     Proceeds from this event will continue the important work of Hospice of Cumberland County 
and Cumberland House, providing quality end of life care for the terminally ill and grief support for 
their families. 

Submitted by Kay Moyer 

 
The Second Annual Fairfield Glade Blessing of Motorcycle 

Riders will be held at Fairfield Glade Community Church on 
May 4 at 10:00 am.   

 
All are invited to join in the blessing of the riders at the portico of 
the church building.  The purpose of the blessing, which is usually 
at the traditional start of the riding season, is to pray for the safety 
and enjoyment of the riders.   
 
Pastor James is an avid motorcycle rider.  His wife, Lilly, regularly 
accompanies him on the back of his Harley Davidson.  “The 
Fairfield Glade area---Cumberland County and the adjacent 
counties---are some of the most spectacular and beautiful places 
for motorcycle riders to enjoy,” says Pastor James.   

mailto:kdm161@gmail.com
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Thank You…. 
 
Fairfield Glade Community Church: 
     My family and I want to thank my church 
family for all of the prayers, thoughts, and cards 
sent on behalf of my son Wally. 
     He was hospitalized with Guillain-Barre 
Syndrome, then transferred to University Hos-
pital at 2:00 in the morning, in Cleveland, Ohio 
for five weeks, unable to move on his own.  
Part of the time in ICU on a ventilator and one 
cardiac arrest due to a blood clot in his lungs.  
He lost 70 pounds.   
     Praise God he is now in rehab and progress-
ing in strength and movement each day.  He 
still cannot stand alone, but is now able to feed 
himself and improving each day.  It will be 
months before all feeling comes back, but I’m 
so grateful for your continued prayers as it will 
be many months before the nerve damage heals 
and he is on his own again. 
    I miss you all.  
 
With a grateful heart and much love and appre-
ciation, 

Virginia Winfield 

E-Prayer 
 
You’ve probably heard about E-Prayer.  What it’s 
all about? 
 
*You’re welcome to make Prayer Requests  
*You’ll receive emails containing Prayer Requests 
*Pray! 
 
That’s it!  There’s no other obligation. 
 
Interested?  Great!  Send an email to eprayer-
church@gmail.com  or contact Nancy Powell @ 
931-200-1046. 

Fred Weller 

July 22, 1931 - April 20, 2019 

Mary Usher 

Jan. 11, 1935 - April 14, 2019 

Thank You…. 
 
     On behalf of Don and myself I want to thank 
so many of you who have sent encouraging 
cards and notes to Don during his long illnesses.  
He enjoyed each and every remembrance and 
visit made to the house. 
     I can't begin to count the number of cards 
with beautiful scriptures (hope you heard many 
of those read during his celebration service) re-
ceived after his death on March 18.  No words 
to our church family can adequately convey my 
love and thanks.   Blessings to each of you. 
 
In His love,  
Barbara Lamb 

mailto:eprayerchurch@gmail.com
mailto:eprayerchurch@gmail.com


Page  6 

 

How Do You Do…………………………… 
 
     We are the Tacks, Milt and Anne.  Milt joined the Navy right out of 
high school and served from 1954 to 1957.  He then met Anne Taylor and 
they were married in 1959.  Milt then attended DePaul University in Chica-
go, while Anne attended business school.  As Milt began his career as a 
specialized insurance casualty broker, Anne stayed at home raising their 
three children.  Once ready, Anne began her career working directly with 
clients for several insurance agencies.  Prior to moving to the Glade, both 
had spent all of their lives in the Chicago area.  Two of their children and 
their families still live there.  Their third child has settled with his family in 
Lebanon, TN.  Anne and Milt have seven grandchildren and a new grand-
son-in-law!  
     After spending two vacation weeks at the Glade, they were so pleased with the area the Tacks 
purchased a lot.  After retiring in 1995 they built house #1.  Two years later they sold it and built 
house #2.  In another two years they sold that house and built their current residence!  They have 
called Fairfield Glade their home for over 22 years. 
     Veteran antique collectors, Anne and Milt have acquired furniture, clocks, white ironstone chi-
na, and Wizard of Oz books!  Milt currently has a passion for antique American flags; he now has 
a collection of approximately 40 flags with various patterns in the star field and different number 
of stripes. 
     For over 20 years the Tacks have volunteered at Cumberland Good Samaritans toy department, 
and specialize in the “Christmas for Kids” program.  This includes acquiring, wrapping and dis-
tributing Christmas presents for needy families. They manage the familiar “Angel Tree” in the 
Village Green Mall.  They are proud of the work of this 40-year-old charity in Crossville which 
benefits the needy in all of Cumberland County. 
     Ever since their arrival in Tennessee, Milt and Anne have attended Community Church.  They 

decided to join as members in 2004, when Anne felt called to join the Stephen Ministry-a loving 
service which she calls the most rewarding experience of her life.  Both have continuously 
worked on various committees and have even served on the Board.  Although Milt has had three 

separate surgeries and was diagnosed with Parkinson’s disease 10 years ago, he and Anne intend 
to continue to serve on committees or help in any way they can, although perhaps in a diminished 
capacity.  They enjoy the recognition plaques and certificates Community Church gives to people 

for doing a good job.  Being “flag people”, they urge everyone to see the approximately 50 Veter-
an’s flags flown on church property on the four “flag holidays” each year.  The Tacks love to see 
folks involved and enjoying each other as they work together.    

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 the Christian Response Committee  
invites you to visit our CARD MINISTRY tables in Fellowship Hall.  One has a selection of 
donated greeting cards; the other supports our Military and Veterans. Please drop off a card and 
browse through our Honor Album.  Shouldn’t we have YOUR photo in uniform?    

THANK YOU for your SERVICE!!                                        

      
         

  Submitted by Janiece Pino 
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MARK YOUR CALENDAR FOR A DINNER PARTY 
 

ALEX EBNETH WILL BE 95 ON MAY 21ST 
 

To celebrate this special day in Alex’s life he is throwing a dinner party for the entire Fairfield 
Glade Community Church membership!  Alex has always stated that his true family is the mem-
bers of this great church.  He would like to show his love and special appreciation for all the 
members with a dinner/party. 
 
Alex would like to invite all members of the church to a dinner/party on Tuesday May 21st at 5 
PM as his guest.  Lefty’s BBQ, one of Alex’s favorite restaurants, will cater the dinner.   
 
Alex’s only request is that you sign up for his dinner at the Sunday church services of April 
28th, May 5th, and May 12th, so we can give Lefty’s a number for the dinner.  You may also send 
Dennis Flynn a note at dkflynn107@gmail.com of your acceptance of Alex’s special invite. 
 
Please plan on attending and enjoying a wonderful dinner and to wish Alex a Happy Birthday. 

 
Submitted by Dennis Flynn 

May 8 Women's Fellowship 
Mission and Meal 

 
The FFGCC Women's Fellowship is planning mission work this month.  All persons are invited to sup-
port the House of Hope program, which cares for abused children in Cumberland County. 
 
How?   We will be sorting donated clothing at the Threads of Hope Thrift Store.  Clothing items are 
then sold in their store, which financially supports children in need.  Clothing that doesn't "make the 
cut" is re-purposed to other missions, pet stores, or recycled. 
 
Following our work session, we'll eat lunch together.   Wear comfortable clothes and shoes.  Water and 
a snack will be provided. 
 
Wednesday, May 8, 2019, meet at 9am at church.  We will carpool to the Threads of Hope Thrift 
Store, located in the Woodmere Mall, then sort clothing from 9:30am - Noon.  Cross the parking lot for 
lunch at Gondola Pizza House.  After lunch, you may decide to return to the store to shop or return to 
the church. 
 
Are you looking for a place to "give back"?  TOH is a great place to volunteer.  
 
The sign-up list is located on the bulletin board.  Contact person: Nancy Burleson 484-6149. 

 
Submitted by Nancy Burleson 

The church office will be closed on Mon-
day, May 27th, for observance of Memorial 
Day.   

 
Morgan Scott needs for MAY:  

Dishwashing Liquid, Detergent,  
Household Cleaner, Toilet Tissue 

mailto:dkflynn107@gmail.com
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Church Finances 
 

The summary of the current income and expense activity for the period of March 2019 is as follows: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The numbers above only reflect what has been brought in and spent in March 2019. Please refer to the Balance 

Sheet posted in the Fellowship Hall to see the Total Church Assets. 

 

PLEASE READ THE NOTES TO FULLY UNDERSTAND THE NUMBERS ABOVE! 

 

1. General Fund is the operating funds to run the Church and consists of General Contributions from Church 

members. Expenses include Pastoral and Support Staff salaries; administrative costs for supplies; utilities, build-

ing and grounds maintenance; and church committees expenditures. The Difference shown in the General Fund 

is due to: (1) March expenses exceeding March income by $55.85; (2) the transfer of money from the General 

Fund to the Mission’s Fund to fulfill our quarterly mission’s commitment and; (3) the transfer of money from the 

General Fund to the Strategic Planning Projects that were approved in the 2019 budget. The funds utilized to 

cover the transfers came from assets that have accumulated over the past few years, 

2. Mission’s Fund income is from designated contributions from Church members, the sale of Food City Cash 

Cards, Kroger Charity Program contributions and Dimes for Missions and is used to support sixteen local chari-

ties. Mission’s income for the month of March was $372.50 ($200.00 donation from a church member and 

$172.50 from Food City Cash Cards) and the transfer of $3,500.00 from the General Fund. Expenses were for 

two Mission’s checks that cleared the Church account totaling $450.00. The Difference consists of fourteen ad-

ditional Mission’s checks totaling $3,050.00 that have yet to clear the Church’s account and the income received 

via a church member donation and the Food City Cash Cards ($3,050.00 + $372.50 = $3,422.50). 

3. Property Improvement Fund (PIF) income is from designated donations from church members. PIF expenses 

are any property and facility expenses not covered by day-to-day maintenance activity. There was no activity via 

the PIF for the month of March. 

4. Pass-Thru Fund is to account for money that comes through the Church but is not used to cover any Church 

expense. Pass-Thru money for the month of March consisted of income for the flower fund, men’s fellowship, 

the library and One Great Hour of Sharing totaling $1,175.50. Expenses were for the library, men’s fellowship, 

and Christmas Joy totaling $2,129.25. The Difference only shows the result of income minus expenses for the 

month of March. It does not indicate a negative balance within the fund itself. 

5. Strategic Planning Projects. Income for the month of March consisted of an $800.00 church member donation 

and the transfer of $6,922.50 from the General Fund. Expenses were for the Fellowship Hall chair replacement 

project totaling $6,922.50. This project is complete. The Difference is the income received via a church member 

donation. 

6. Transfer is the term used to move money from one fund to another. 
7.   Difference = Income – Expense + Transfers 
 

A complete picture of all the assets of the Church (Balance Sheet), 2019 Income and Expenses, and 2019 Budget 

Status are posted on the Church Events Bulletin Board in the Fellowship Hall. 

 

 

    
General 
Fund

1 

  
Mission’s 

Fund
2 

Property  
Improvement 
Fund (PIF)

3 

  
Pass-Thru 

Fund
4 

Strategic  
Planning  
Projects

5 
Income $21,516.70 $372.50 $0.00 $1,175.50 $800.00 
Expenses $21,572.55 $450.00 $0.00 $2,129.25 $6,922.50 

Transfers
6 -$10,422.50 $3,500.00 $0.00 $0.00 $6,922.50 

Difference
7 -$10,478.35 $3,422.50 $0.00 -$953.75 $800.00 
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Fairfield Glade Community Church Board Minutes  

Pending Approval 
April 11, 2019 

 
Members Present:  Susan Milledge, John Zanichelli, Jim Hansen, Al Joseph, Fred Wong, Judy Moore, 
Marty Smith, Ed Freels, John Schaefer, Dennis Flynn, 
Members Absent:  Nancy Nowacki, Roy Koskinen 
Guest:  Nancy Burleson 
Pastor:  Pastor James 

1. Call to order and Opening Prayer:  Having declared a quorum, Jim Hansen called the meeting to 
order. Al Joseph offered an opening prayer. 

2. Agenda review and revisions:  none 
3. Approval of March Minutes:  Al Joseph moved to accept the March minutes as written.  Dennis 

Flynn seconded the motion and the motion carried. 
4. Treasurer's report: The report has been placed on file for audit. 
5. Membership Report: Jim Hansen:  We have 259 members and 102 pledges for a total $204,540.00 

pledged 
6. Pastor's Report:  Pastor James: Everything is going well. Several couples are interested in joining 

the church. All services lined up for Easter week. 
 

7. Old Business: 
a. Review and act on final approval of each of the revised SOP’s for 2019 (each Committee Li-

aison will review their respective SOP’s and report back at the April meeting for final ap-
proval). Community Enrichment SOP needs to go to Pat and Jim. All others were approved as 
revised. Electronic versions of these SOP’s need to be submitted to the office as soon as pos-
sible. 

b. Any follow-up on denied request from Property & Facilities for unbudgeted funds for the in-
stallation of UV protectant film for the windows on the west side of the Sanctuary? John Za-
nichelli is still working on additional estimates for window tinting. 

c. Any follow-up report for the “Committee Fair”? There are 12 committees committed to the 
Committee Fair on April 28th. Technology is planning on presenting a demonstration on Live 
streaming during Fair. 
 

8. New Business 
a. In Nancy’s absence, Jim Hansen read the following: Per the recommendation of the Worship 

and Music Committee, Nancy Nowacki moved that the Worship and Music Committee be 
allowed to set up a table each Sunday in May, during Coffee Hour in the Fellowship Hall, to 
accept free will donations to help offset Angela Anderson's travel expenses to Germany.  
Marty Smith seconded the motion and the motion carried.  Advertising will occur in the Sun-
day bulletin and local papers regarding Angela's opportunity. 

b. Review and act on Facilities Use Permit from Sue Wilson on behalf of the “Marathon Pinoch-
le Group” for a one time use of the Fellowship Hall and Fireside Room on either June 15th, 
22nd or 29th depending on availability (Saturday – 1:30 to 4:30). Food will either be catered in 

or pot luck. Fred Wong moved to approve the Marathon Pinochle Group the use of Fellow-
ship Hall and Fireside Room on June 22 or 29.  Judy Moore seconded the motion and motion 
carried. 

c. Review and act on Facilities Use Permit on behalf of Alex Ebneth for a fully funded dinner 

for all members to celebrate his 95th birthday on or around May 21st (May 24th or 25th – 5PM -
7PM). The Board felt this request was a church function and therefore supersedes non-church 
groups use. Dennis Flynn moved to accept the proposal by Alex Ebneth for a fully funded 

dinner for all  members to celebrate his 95th birthday on May 21. Al Joseph seconded the mo-
tion and the motion carried. The office will let the Card Club know that the Fellowship Hall 
will not be available to their group on May 21st. 

(Continued on page 10) 



Page  10 

 

(Continued from page 9—Board) 
 

d. Review and act on request from Clintina Simms to expand her Facilities Use Permit for 
the Fellowship Hall to include an additional one hour of Therapeutic Exercise for 

Adults on Saturday mornings 9 AM – 10 AM in addition to her class on Thursday 
mornings. Al Joseph moved to deny the request due to the amount of scheduling con-
flicts and potential conflicts.  John Zanichelli seconded the motion and the motion car-

ried. 
e. Jim Hansen discussed important dates for Board members in April. 

9. Committee Reports 
a. Christian Response:  Judy Moore:  We will be meeting April 30. 
b. Columbarium Trust:  John Schaefer: no report required 
c. Community Enrichment:  John Zanichelli: no report required 
d. Finance:  Jim Hansen:  no report required 
e. Memorial:  Dennis Flynn: no report required 
f. Missions:  Ed Freels: no report required 
g. Nominating:  Al Joseph: no report required 
h. Parish Life:  Marty Smith: They will be over budget on cakes. 
i. Pastor Parish Relations:  Roy Koskinen:  no report required 
j. Personnel:  Ed Freels:  He is requesting extra money to pay for doing website.  Marty 

Smith moved to approve the 8 hours that have already been expended and any addi-
tional hours as directed by the office manager to update the website.  Dennis Flynn se-
conded the motion and the motion carried 

k. Property and Facilities: John Schaefer: no report required 
l. Strategic Planning:  Fred Wong: SPC is coming up with a brochure describing plans.  

They are discussing hiring an IT person. Laurel Kime is working Merit badge plan.  
We are considering putting on a class for members on how to use smart phone. 

m. Technology & Communications: Nancy Nowacki: no report required 
n. Visitor Member Outreach:  Susan Milledge: They met yesterday. They're working on 

updating duties.  We are looking at scheduling another pick-up date 
o. Worship & Music: Pastor James for Roy Koskinen: We are looking at music Sunday. 
p. Report from UCC/Presbytery Delegates:  Nancy Nowacki/John McArthur: Pastor 

James reported that May 30th and 31st are the dates for the UCC Annual Meeting. This 
year’s meeting will be held at Pleasant Hill. There was no new report for the Presby-
tery. 
 

10. Closing Prayer:  Al Joseph offered a closing prayer. 
11. Adjournment:  Fred Wong moved to adjourn.  Dennis Flynn seconded the motion and the 

motion carried. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Linda Cronwell, minute’s clerk 
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 
THANK YOU! 

 
We would like to thank these volunteers for preparing March’s Monthly Messenger mailing:  
Kathleen Norton, Meredith Gaffney, Laura Lavender, and Debbie Roberts.    Thank you! 
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